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CHAIR JOHNSON: ... (gavel) . .. Good morning. The Parks and Economic Development Committee
meeting of October 5, 2006 will come to order. We have in attendance the Vice-Chair of the Committee
Charmaine Tavares; we have also Members Michael Molina; Danny Mateo; Robert Carroll; and
Member Anderson. Even though Member Molina is not a Member of this Committee, I do appreciate
your attendance. As resource people, we have our Deputy Director of Parks Mr. John Buck, J. D. Kim
from Corporation Counsel. We have today Mr. David Raatz from Council Services and we have
Ms. Pauline Martins. So are there any other individuals, Mr. Raatz, who are due to come? I, I believe
we're waiting for Mr. Thome Abbot form Planning as a resource person. Okay. So, Members, without
further ado, we'll begin our public testimony.
We have several items on our agenda today. We have PED-39, which is the possible closure of Baldwin
Beach Park; we have PED-29, which is the Maui Inland Sand Resource Quantification Study; and we
have PED-38, which is the Definition of Agriculture for Real Property Tax and Water Rate Benefits.
For the members of the audience who have signed up to testifY, you will have three minutes to begin
your testimony. If you wish additional time, you can come back for an additional three minutes, but if
you choose to take the three initial minutes, you have one minute to conclude. So, thank you, Members,
and if you could also, including the Members, please tum off all your cell phones and pagers.
The first individual who has signed up to testifY is Mr. Warren Watanabe. He'll be testifYing on behalf
of the Maui County Farm Bureau. And after him, will be Mr. John Brooks. Thank you.

on
Council's consideration
proposal to officially
agriculture
the County of MauL The dictionary defines agriculture as the art and science of crop and livestock
production. This definition includes both the backyard garden and a commercial farming operation. To
the, to the regulator or a public official required to make a decision of whether the use of public
resources should be expended to support agriculture conducted for the public good, this definition
provides little guidance. A unique agricultural land use called "agricultural subdivisions" has resulted in
an evaluation of a new crop grown on Ag lands, namely houses, often with little activity which we
traditionally knew as, as to ...new to be farming. Rather than the house being incidental to the farming
operation, we now have farming becoming incidental to the house.
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Three years ago, the Mayor's Agricultural Advisory Group was qsked to explore refining the definition
of agriculture to be used by various departments within the County. It would serve as a means to
identifY those that would be provided preferential water rates, property taxes, and other benefits so
affordable agricultural goods and services could be delivered. A group of farmers and ranchers and
agricultural landowners together with, together with personnel from the County department, from
County departments met for an 18-month period to develop the qefinition before you today. The group
does not claim the definition to be final and finished product to be passed by the Council, but rather the
beginning point for discussion. During deliberations, the difficulty of, of this task became obvious due
to the wide range of activities that are included within commercial agricultural operations. Today,
members of the Committee are here to answer questions the Council may have regarding this proposal,
and I'm gonna defer questions to these members that were on the Committee.
So, on behalf of the Maui County Farm Bureau, I would like to thank the Ag Definition Committee for
their efforts and respectfully request this body to seriously consider adoption of an official definition of
agriculture to be used within the County. We look forward to continue to work with you to resolve this
issue. Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much, Warren. And would you please, for the benefit of the Members,
please identifY those individuals who are here that were your working members on the Agriculture
Group.
MR. WATANABE: Well, we have, I have two, two members here, and that's Bobby Brooks and William
Jacintho.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay, great. Thank you very much, gentlemen. Are there any questions for the testifier?
Seeing none, thank you very much for making yourself available as a resource, too. Following
Mr. Watanabe, we have Mr. John Brooks, and following him we have Hugh Starr.
Johnson and Members of the Parks and
on the subject matter.

"""''-''VU'JAU''",

our mISSIOn
meeting over 30
you now.
What we need to, what we have tried to provide is a starting point, something that will require more
work, but something we felt we could support. It will not please everyone; we came to this conclusion
early on that we would, that we would not be able to come up with the perfect solution for this dilemma.
But we do feel that it is as fair to all concerned as it can be. I hflVe passed out several documents that
will provide more background on our thought process, as well as the membership of the Committee and
their affiliations at the time. I apologize for not making this information available sooner. Please note
that our Committee felt strongly that a valid and enforceable process would require land dedication and
a farming plan that would include required annual progress report submittal and review. We suggest
that the U.S. Department of Agriculture's Farm Service Agency's Family Farm Record as a sample of
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such a farm plan. The establishment of an Agricultural Use Board to review and authenticate the
farming plans and adequate st<:lffing for the County departments that involved is absolutely necessary.
It's important to point out that the work of the Committee was greatly aided by the participation of the
four gentlemen from the County: Gery Madriaga, Scott Teruya, Milton Arakawa, and Ralph Nagamine.
They brought the real world to the table and their contributions cannot be adequately expressed.
Speaking for the Committee, I would like to offer our help in your continuing work on this very
difficult, but needed process. Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much, Mr. Brooks. Are there any questions of Mr. Brooks? Seeing none,
I just want to offer my thanks, too, because I, I really know this was not an easy task, and that's
probably why it's taken so long to get here, too. Thank you very much.
MR. BROOKS: Yes, ma'am. Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Following Mr. Brooks, we have Mr. Hugh Starr, followed by Ms. Jane Thompson.
MR. STARR. Good morning, Madam Chair, Council members. My name is Hugh Starr, I'm from Makawao
and I'm here to speak on the definition of agriculture, and just sort of a subjective feeling about ...the
requiring that someone actually derived revenue from their agricultural operations. The work that, that
this group has done is commendable, and it's a difficult, and it's a difficult dilemma, it crosses many
jurisdictions within the County: you have the Planning Department, the, you know, the Finance
It's a difficult situation, but
Department, you know, Land Use and Codes--I mean DSA.
philosophically, personally, I think that there's, there's a place for subsistence agriculture everywhere in,
in basically on the planet. You know, we're getting to a point now where we can recognize that, that
the era of industrial agriculture is going to come to a peak because of the situation with fossil fuels, and
there is a movement globally to encourage homeland security if you will, through subsistence
agriculture. And this isn't agriculture for the purpose of deriving revenue as a livelihood, but simply as
a way of life and as a, as a way to create security in the homeland. So, when I see a provision that
would require someone to basically be a commercial farmer for. .
order to legitimately engage
derive the benefits
something
sort goes against the
me,
I
just thought I'd
I realize
issues here is a gentlemen'S estate,
estate.
I
or
are
on an even playing
improvement on real estate,
engaged
really talking about
just again
that we need to l:>e encouraging people to have backyard gardens. You've probably read
about Montessori up in Makawao actually teaching the kids to garden. This is a movement that's going
on all over the world, and to, to discourage subsistence agriculture as a, as an adjunct to, you know,
another way ... you know, a right livelihood that may involve getting in your car and driving to a job
shouldn't be discouraged because we're getting to the point now with humanity where we need to
encourage everybody to get their hands back in the soil. So little philosophical, but I wanted to share
those thoughts with you. Thank you.
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CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you, Mr. Starr. Any questions for the testifier? Seeing none, thank you. The final
person who has signed up to testify is Ms. Jane Thompson.
MS. THOMPSON: Thank you. Good morning. I read in the morning paper that Baldwin Park is now
open... for the time being. My remarks have to do with...we live in Spreckelsville at the other end of
Baldwin Park and our concerns are that when Baldwin Park is closed, we get all of the traffic and we're
not equipped to handle all of the traffic down there. We have no trash containers, we have no bathroom
facilities, we have no gate to keep people out at night, and we have no parking. There is a parking area,
but it's not defined as such and there's no--people, when it's good weather and people are going to
Baldwin Beach, Baby Beach and coming from, coming into our area, there's traffic all up and down the
streets ... blocking driveways. It's a residential area so it's, everything gets blocked up. And now with
the sand situation--we have a lot more sand down at our end, too--it's blown into the parking area and
people get stuck down there on a regular basis.
So my point is if Baldwin Park does get closed at some point in the future because of the problems that
they're having down there, the problems at our end need to be addressed also. And I don't think that
ever comes up ... urn ... because nobody knows that that's going on, except us in the neighborhood. And
so, I just wanted to bring it to your attention that closing Baldwin Park for any nurnber of reasons has a
direct impact on the other end of the beach where we live, and it is a neighborhood, it's a residential
community, and we have no facilities for that much traffic down at our end. That's it.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you, Ms. Thompson.
MS. THOMPSON: Yes.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Questions for the testifier? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you. Ms. Johnson?

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And are you saying then that sand is blowing on to that parking area?
MS. THOMPSON: Yes. Urn...
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Wow, that's unusual because that's so elevated.
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MS. THOMPSON: That's not that elevated. There's a, the wind--first of all, there's more sand on the beach
than there has been before, and that little lagoon area has been closed off by sand and-COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: What do you mean closed off, filled in?
MS. THOMPSON: It's filled in at the, at the Paia end and that's the, the ...where the water comes and goes
from. When it's high tide, the water comes over the top of the reef-COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Right.
MS. THOMPSON: --into the lagoon, and the State water control person has been there almost everyday to
make sure the water in the lagoon is safe for swimming, but the sand has closed in that, the area where
the water comes in and out at Baby Beach.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: What do you mean safe for swimming? Does he actually do tests?
MS. THOMPSON: Yes. Oh, yes, he does tests everyday, every other day he's down there now. Also, the, the
wind has blown the excess sand up into the parking area and there's a, kind of a circle around the center
place. People are getting stuck there. It's, it's probably 4 feet higher with sand now than it ever has
been.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Wow.
MS. THOMPSON: And in the past we used to call the County and asked them to come with a truck and a
bulldozer and, and, you know, scrape it back down every once in awhile and take the sand someplace
else, which they've done, but it's really gotten out of hand now. That whole area is full of sand and ... of
course, the, the tide and whatnot this year has been so unusual. But anyway, it's all coming down to our
end, the sand, the, the water problems and the parking and the ... people using the woods as bathrooms
us at
over our

I

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: That'd be helpful if you could share them.
MS. THOMPSON: Sure. Happy, I'll be happy to send them in to you.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thanks for coming down.
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MS. THOMPSON: And I read in the paper again that the park is open, but. .. for the, just for future reference, it
impacts the other end of the beach when it's closed. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you very much.
CHAIR JOHNSON: You have an additional question, Ms. Thompson-MS. THOMPSON: Oh, sorry.
CHAIR JOHNSON: --from Councilmember Molina.
MS. THOMPSON: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Thank you, Madam Chair. Good morning, Ms. Thompson, and thank
you for being here.
MS. THOMPSON: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: In, in addition to some of the other concerns you stated with regards to
Baldwin Beach Park when it was closed, have you or any of the residents experienced any type of other
illegal activity that may have been going on there, possible break.. ins because ... you know, at, at certain
times at night it may attract that type of element into-MS. THOMPSON: Not that I know of. I think we seem to be getting--actually, that we haven't had any, any
crime problems for a while anq that did not affect-COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay.
neighbors
or

Police come
a hard
getting down to
beach,
'cause
so crowded,
.. yes, oh yeah, we call, we call regularly ... about any
problem
comes up. But, you know, ideally what we'd love to have is a gate there at night like Baldwin does at
the end of the, the residential part to close off that part at night 'cause there's a lot of traffic down there
at night, too.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Great. Thank you. Thank you, Madam Chair.
MS. THOMPSON: You're welcome.
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CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you. Are there any further questions for Ms. Thompson? And just for the record,
Jane, could you just state your name?
MS. THOMPSON: Oh, sure. Jane Thompson, Spreckelsville.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much.
MS. THOMPSON: Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Any further questions? Seeing none, thank you. Are there any other individuals in the
audience who would wish to testify? Even though you haven't signed up, we'll offer a final
opportunity. Seeing no one coming forward, Members, if there's no objection, the Chair will close
public testimony at this time.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections .
. . . END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY . ..

CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you. And we also did receive written testimony from the Maui County Farm
Bureau and also Mr. Brooks. So those, without objection, will be received into the record.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you. We have joining us, too, from the Department of Planning, Mr. Thome
Abbott as a resource person.

PED-39

POSSIBLE CLOSURE OF BALDWIN BEACH PARK

(C.c. No. 06-225)

Correspondence
August 23 rd
Jane
expressing concerns regarding
possible
closure of Baldwin Beach Park in Paia and related traffic, safety, and health issues; and also, a Maui
News article dated August 23,2006, entitled "Waves take a big bite out of Baldwin Beach".
So, Members, that formed the basis of this particular agenda item. And if you, Mr. Molina, would you
like to make any comments? Because you did bring this to our Committee, I'd be happy to offer you-COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Sure. Yes, 1--
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CHAIR JOHNSON: --an opportunity to address the Committee Members.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Well, first of all, thank you, Madam Chair, for bringing this matter to light in
Committee. Baldwin Beach Park, as many of us know, is a very popular recreational area for not only
north shore residents but visitors alike, and many of us who grew up here have experienced family and
friends having get-togethers over at that park. So in light of what Mother Nature has done with regards
to the restrooms and the closure of the Beach Park has caused a lot of concern in the community, but it's
nice to hear that for the time b~ing the park is now reopen. So, I appreciate you, first of all, having this
and at least having the Department give us a status update on what is going on. And, of course, with the
impacts of the closure, what it has been doing to the residents who live nearby I think is of equal
concern for me to look into this matter and what we can do as far as relocating the restrooms and
keeping the park open for a longer period of time. So once we get into the Q&A phase, then I look
forward to that and I, again, thank you very much for bringing this matter to the Committee's attention
and to the public's attention.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you, Member Molina, too, for bringing this forward, and the Chair always
appreciates when Mem ... , other Members of the Council, who are not Members of this Committee, to
bring issues to us because I think that many of us want to know what we can do to alleviate some of the
loss of recreational areas.
So without further ado, Mr. Buck, would you like to address the issue? And then I think .. .I don't
know--did you have any information, Mr. Abbott, on this or, or you're here for the other items?
MR. ABBOTT: (NOTE: He s not speaking into the microphone.) I can serve both, both ofthem.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay.
MR. ABBOTT: (NOTE: He s not speaking into the microphone.) I also have some handouts.
JOHNSON:

to use
some narmou[s

JOHNSON:

have staff

MR. ABBOTT: Yeah. Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: And I'll just allow Mr.-MR. ABBOTT: And I'll be available.
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CHAIR JOHNSON: --first of all, allow Mr. Buck to give us a status update on the actual Parks' position on the
closure of the park. Thank you.
MR. BUCK: Thank you, Council. . .I mean Committee Chair Johnson. As far as Baldwin Park, we had two
types of closures out there. We had a partial closure and a full closure. We just opened up the partial
closure, and that means the bath ... , restrooms and the pavilion are back open. The reason for the partial
closure for most of the time was that there was about a 12-foot drop in front of the ...where the erosion
was, and we were starting to lose trees. And the reason why, several reasons why the restroom was
closed, one was the fact that the trees surrounding the area were being impacted and they were ready to
fall. So that was one of the reasons why we had closed off the area. Also, prior to the sand coming
back, it was actually undermining under the foundation of the restroom building. So we had some
concerns of it. So there was ... up till recently there was a partial closure that was just basically the, not
to have people fall off the side of the cliff or, you know, be impacted by the trees or whatever.
We did have some full park closures when we had to bring in heavy equipment, such as cranes or...for
the tree removals and, and we felt that at those times that it was unsafe. Unfortunately, our biggest
problem even with the partial closure or the full closure--our staff spent a lot of time chasing people
away from the beach area or the danger area. Unfortunately, they impacted the residents say down in
Spreckelsville 'cause people decided they still wanted to go to the beach but... despite the fact that it
was closed and dangerous they were, they were going to park someplace else and come in the area. So
that kind of impacted us a lot as far as doing some of the work.
Future plans, you know, the saying comes and goes. There are some issues that why we are having
erosion problems. I'm not an erosion expert, but it may have done what we've done in the
past . . (inaudible) . .. because sand does move and if you block one area of the sand, it's going to build
up in another area, vice versa, based on the tides. So we know that it comes and goes. The position of
the Department right now is that if we have another set of series of waves that comes in and we continue
to have erosion, we'll probably lose the restroom building in another year if we continue to have the
same erosion that we have
.. and it happens again next year. 'Cause it's .. .it's very cyclic, it goes
cycles.
estimated cost
do
maybe
estimate. It
possibility of moving
it
now,
Beach
is on $1 a
lease
A&B. So, l o n e the
we need to ask both on Administrative
and the Council level, do we want to put a half a
dollars on a piece of property that we lease out every year? I mean that's the first question we need to
have answered. The other one is just basically funding. Like I said, it'll be about a half a million dollars
to move it based on current costs, you know, that can go up or go down, depends on the construction
industry; and what, when we start doing the moving, what other things we come across if there, you
know, if there's any burial sites. You know, it all depends what happens at that time. So it's just a
rough, rough estimate.
HU.LH'U'H
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How do we address the erosion? I'm not the expert. I do know that we may need to look at some
mitigation. I think that's going to involve State agencies and Federal agencies probably getting involved
in doing a project out there to see what we can do to mitigate those problems. We do know with some
of our other parks that the beach erosion, it occurs in all the parks, but it's also related to ... or sand dune
erosion, and one the biggest things that we've noticed with sand dune erosion is the vehicles driving
over the top of the sign, breaking up the grasses, and so the sand starts blowing away. And sand dune,
the height of the sand dune's relationship to the beach and there's a science behind it and I'm not really-I just kind of understand if you have a sand dune, you're going to have less erosion if there's no sand
dune in, in the area. That's what I can tell you in layman's term. I'm not a scientist, but I understand
kind of the concept of it.
So prior ... , some of our areas, we've been doing sand dune eros ... , sand dune restoration projects. We
just finished one down in Kamaole III; hopefully, that we can get the sand dune to come back up to
minimize the erosion. On the west side, the Wayside Park when you come off the Pali, we have, we've
noticed that since we've put up the post and rail around the park to prevent the cars from going to the
water, the grasses are starting to establish and the sand dune is coming back a little bit. It's not much,
but we can actually see the grasses starting to grow and actually starting to capt ... , capture sand. So,
that's one of the things that, you know, we're going to continue to identify in areas where we are losing
the sand dunes and try to do some mitigation projects.
The Kamaole III one--and this is kind of related to Baldwin Beach Park, the erosion--is that we work
with Zoe Norcross on that project, we bring that back. I think Baldwin Park right now is got, is a bigger
issue and I think it, a lot. ..there's, there's some theories about it and I, I really don't want to go into it.
But I think it's going to be ...to prevent it, the further erosion, it's going to impact the people down north
of that area and south of that area. That we need to maybe get all the agencies together and see what we
can do to, you know, mitigate that problem. I do know from examples growing up in California when
they built the boat harbor in Santa Cruz, that the beaches of Capitola and Aptos(?) disappeared, while
.. from
Boardwalk because of the location of the harbor, I mean it grew, the beach,
beach
So
to
over now, they

it was more
a
to address
again
by,
area
IJU'CLH.el<. a gate,
State property I believe. So we would have to
a gate. 'Cause every--you gotta remember, Baldwin
is basically a private or State
So we only
have that one section where we are at. ..well, including Montana Beach. But that area, the rest of it is
private property, so we would have to work with the private property owners if there's a concern for
doing ...putting up gates to prevent cars in that area.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you, Mr. Buck. Before I open it up for questions, Members, you have handouts
from Mr. Abbott. So, Thome, if you could please just go through some of your handouts and give us an
explanation.
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MR. ABBOTT: Thank you, Council members. I have a few handouts here just to give you some background
information. The first is a, a graphic that shows the difference between coastal erosion and beach
erosion. Beach erosion is normally, a normal occurring thing that, that occurs on a long period of time
where the, the, the shoreline moves mauka over a long period of time from sea level rise and, and wind
and, and water action; however, the beach width is maintained as it moves. Now coastal erosion--I'm
sorry, that's coastal erosion. Beach erosion is when you put up a revetment or a sea wall or something
that actually hinders the transport of the sand. And as Mr. Buck had mentioned about some dune
restoration activities, when you interrupt how the sand's moving, it generally deprives sand from another
place. Sand's always moving, especially on the north shore there's a lot of wind. So it's moving from
the Paia side down to Baby Beach. The public speaker mentioned that there's sand in the parking lot.
That doesn't surprise me at all. The, you know, then our, our seasons change, the currents change and
it's pushed back up towards the Baldwin Beach, Paia side. So that's a very normal thing. However, if
you interrupt that transport, then you start getting higher erosion events, and it's kind of like a, a line of
credit, if you will, or a credit card. The dune acts as a, a reservoir and if you want to borrow from that,
from that line of credit to feed big storm waves, well you can do that; and then the season changes and
your, your...the sand gets pushed back in to the shoreline and, and into the ... (end a/tape, start lB @
9:37 a.m.). .. checking account and, and putting back a deposit. You lose a little in the interest because
a little bit of the sand goes away. It either gets blown away or, or it goes into the ocean. So that's just a
process, and as we all know there's a revetment up by the lime kiln and that's definitely having some
impact, although these issues come from a variety of factors that are all kind of working in synergy.
You'll also notice a handout that looks like a ... urn ...a little eddy around the island, a little dark blob
around the island. Do you have that one as well? I don't think I have an extra copy of it, but as it turned
out just--it looks kind of like this. As it turns out just about that time of year for about a month we had
kind of an upwelling, if you will, kind of if you watch a pot of water boil, you'll see the ... some of the
water boils up and upwells and some of it comes down. Well, this eddy was about 100 kilometers wide
and about 3 inches high. So it's just a little area where there's extra water on the ocean. Well, that of
course means there's more water and a greater height on the waves that's digging away at the sand
about
So you
We
. .I

We use
to '-""UVA""A
setbacks for oceanfront properties--I guess I should turn it right side up--and
see
Baldwin Beach is located...right there at the big, and these red bars represent erosion rates per year on
average. Well, that's the highest one on, on all of our maps. It's about 5 Yz foot and it's right there at the
lifeguard station. They take these measurements every 20 meters, and the average for, for Baldwin
Beach Park itself is about 2.1 foot a year. So the fact that there was a high erosion rate and that we
endangered some structures that are built on a sand base is, is not really a surprise, and I would guess
that this will happen again. We do have a thing in the coastal management area called strategic retreat,
and what that means is as buildings need to be remodeled or renovated, you retreat, you strategically say
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well, it's probably not worth my while to spend--what was it?--half a million dollars, Buck, to rebuild
the restroom facility in its current position. So we're going to rebuild a new one, you know, further
back. You also have a flowchart of how are you going to respond to erosion crisis. Is it an acute erosion
event? For example, we know there's one of these eddys corning at us and we're going to go out there
and put up sand, coconut fiber organic sandbags that won't have any adverse effect on, on the beach, but
will protect that structure for say two weeks while we know there's a big event like this. And ...or on a
more long-term basis, how are you going to respond to those erosion events? And fortunately, Parks and
Rec. has been very cooperative with the State and with the Planning Department and kind of corning,
corning up with some responses to, to these issues.
I'd welcome any questions you may have or any other insight I might provide. Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much, Mr. Abbott. Members, do you have any questions for either
Mr. Buck or Mr. Abbott at this time? Member Anderson followed by Member Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair. Mr. Buck, I, I've been out to Baldwin Beach several
times to visit the area during the erosion events that had been going on, and I noticed that there were
pipes from the restroom going into the ocean--two pipes, old pipes. But I also noted that in The Maui
News articles ... Parks Director Correa said that that restroom was on a septic tank or cesspool. Can you
clarify?

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So those pipes that were going into the ocean, were they removed?
Because to me they're, they're a safety hazard. You know, until the, until the sand accretes enough to
cover them up they're old and rusty, and anybody that is swimming in that area...
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MR. BUCK: If they're inside the water, it, it becomes a real challenge to remove. We have moved, removed
pipes and rails in the past if they're in the water, but it, it takes some doing 'cause we'd have to bring a
crane in. I would have to follow-up on the status of those pipes right now. But usually when they're
exposed, we do remove' em when we can.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Has there been any accretion in front of the restroom?
MR. BUCK: Yeah, the sand has been coming back. That's one of the reasons why we opened everything back
up.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And then there was a huge, at least 6-feet tall root ball in the ocean on that
shoreline area right there. Was that removed?
MR. BUCK: That was part of the tree that was there. You know, if you're having that the ...well, having the
roots of the tree still left behind actually helps catch the sand, keeps the sand dune intact. Once you start
removing trees or pulling the trees out, you, the, the roots--that's why you like to have a lot of vegetation
on your sand dunes, lot of trees on your sand dunes because they will hold the sand.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Mr. Buck, the root ball was completely exposed along the shoreline with
all these jagged, sharp roots sticking out. And I, I spoke with a tree person-CHAIR JOHNSON: Arborist.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: --a tree specialist that was down there, and I asked him are you being
hired by the Parks Department to remove that root ball. And he said, well, I had put in a bid, but I don't
know if they're going to be able to do it because it's so heavy that it's going to take a crane. So my
question to you was did the Parks Department remove that root ball?
BUCK:
some

now,

I do

was a crane

to remove

to me
to access
would've
congestion down at
area and
just use, you know,
what if that orange netting to, you know, close off the area
the hazards where, which was all in front of the pavilion and towards Montana Beach House. And so,
I'm wondering why it was necessary to close off the entire parking lot when it was just that one Paia
side area that was really the problem.
<>nl'~p",·.. prl

MR. BUCK: During the, the time that the partial beach closure, the parking lot was opened. The days that we
did lock it is because we were going to come in and we were afraid the trees would fall in the direction
of the parking lot 'cause they were pretty tall. I hate to tell you, but the orange fence doesn't mean
anything to anybody, and if we felt there was a time when it was really unsafe, that we locked it off for
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the simple fact that even though the orange fence is up, you know, my staff comes, you know, every
couple hours gotta put it back up 'cause people don't know what it means, and we're having that
problem in all of our parks. We put up an orange fence and it doesn't mean anything to them. If, if they
wanted to go to that beach and step down that lO-foot cliff, they're going to step down a 10-foot cliff.
As a matter of fact my water safety staff spend a lot times helping people up because they walked in
from the other side of the beach where they could access and they get stuck down there, and then they
find out, and then they realize they're in trouble. So if we had closed those, it was because of the overall
safety.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well. . .1 mean people are still accessing the beach whether the orange
thing is up or not; whether the parking lot is closed or not, they're going to access it. So, I mean I was
down there several times when the, when the park, parking lot was closed, once when it was partially
closed, and people are still walking up and down the beach and I didn't see anybody going where the
orange--I was the only one that was going where the orange netting was 'cause I wanted to see what it
looked like. But, you know, and the lifeguards are right there that I think that they could ward people
off. But I'm just trying to look at a way that we can be sensitive to people's needs to access the beach
and in a manner that doesn't just shift the problem somewhere else 'cause ...the access to Baby Beach is
in a very small residential area and, you know, if people need to park to get to the beach, they're going
to go wherever they can to get to the beach. So anyway .. .I would hope that we could look at some
long-range solutions at this point because this is an ongoing problem. This is the highest eroding beach
in Maui County, and we've known about this since the Beach Management Plan was done back in 1997,
and there's been several recommendations that--and this body adopted the Beach Management Plan as
County policy. And I'm just wondering if the County Parks Department is using this Beach
Management Plan and any of its recommendations to address the erosion problem that we have 'cause,
you know, this study told us that we over the last 50 years have lost somewhere in the neighborhood of
30 percent of our sandy beaches. It's been awhile since I've reaq this. So, I might have those numbers
backwards--no, it is--that as mllch of30 percent of Maui's beaches have been lost due to erosion, and so
that's not going to stop, you know, it's an ongoing process. And we have ...you know, our beaches are
our calling card for our major industry and not to mention a major recreational source for our residents.
So, I
we
take some proactive measures to, you
address
problem
symptoms because Baldwin Beach erodes, erodes
summer, early
I guess
came
worse as we go along.
know, I was hoping, Madam Chair, that we
had
Norcross
because she is our
beach specialist for Maui County.
I had spoke to Chip Fletcher about the problem at Baldwin
Beach and, you know, we are, we have purchased the two lots on either end of the lime kiln revetment
and we may be successful in purchasing the center lot, which would turn all that revetment property over
to the County and to the taxpayers and would really be our first stake at claiming this beach for the
public for future generations. And so I would hope that maybe the Parks Department would look at the
recommendations in the Beach Management Plan and maybe look at funding a study maybe for our next
budget session. Dr. Fletcher said that before anything is done to remove the revetment--which, of
course, is a huge factor in the high erosion rate that's going on at the beach, and here we have a chance
for the first time ever to do something proactive to remove that revetment. But before that can happen,
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studies have to be done to see what's, you know, in that landfill behind the revetment to make sure that
we're not going to be releasing toxic elements into the shoreline, to make sure that there's sand there
and not just dirt because that would require a different thing. But let's just say all things were perfect
and the study said that it woul4 be a safe thing to remove the revetment because there isn't any toxic
material or if there is, we go and remove it first. But ideally if we remove that revetment, we could hope
to see that whole shoreline reestablish itself in its natural configuration so that we wouldn't have this
ongoing erosion of Baldwin Beach; and, you know, I think that we've been very fortunate that...A&B
has allowed the County to use this beach for all these years under some kind of a--I understand the lease
is no longer even current. But that beach I think belongs to the public and we need to maintain it for
future generations. It's the only beach on the north shore that is easily accessible by, you know, the
general public.
So does the Parks Department have any plan to address the overall problem of the erosion that's going
on at that, at that area of the beach?
MR. BUCK: I think I answered that, that question a little bit earlier, but I'll reiterate. What I had said is that
it's going to be a multi-agency, a multi-department task to, to do that because once you get into the
water we're going to be dealing not with.. .it's not, it does not become a really--it's a County concern as
far as restoration of the beach, put you're going to be start dealing with the State agencies, and, and just
from our past experiences, trying to get things done in the various parks, it, dealing with the State
agencies has been really tough, and that's why certain things look!'> like we're not doing is because we're
trying to work with the various State agencies. 'Cause once you start working in the water, you're
dealing with, maybe with two or three different State agencies. I have, personally I have not seen that,
that mitigation plan. I'll try to find a copy of it. But, you know, it's gonna, it's a bigger issue than the--I
mean we would benefit from the end result, but it's a bigger issue than I think just one department trying
to do it. I think it would have to be a multi-agency and a multi-department issue that we would have to
get together on it.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well, I certainly
something,
to get
necessary
doing
research necessary to correct

npl"n"l11"",

that
it comes to actually doing
State is not going to

to remove
revetment
area. So,
just wondering if
Department is going to be
you know, extreme event that we've had. I, I would hope that it would
be something that would motivate the Administration to look at the long-range solution to the
reoccurring problem of erosion at Baldwin Beach because we need to stop it.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Member Anderson, I think what we can do within this Committee, if the Members choose,
is to generate a letter stating what we would like to see happen, what costs, so that it can be included in
the budget. Because as Mr. Buck had mentioned, we also would have to involve A&B because they are
basically the landowner in that area and probably secure their cooperation.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: They're not the landowner of the revetment, the County is mostly the
landowner, and I would like an answer. I just want to know if the Administration intends to be proactive
about this or if it's something that the Council has to take the lead on?
MR. BUCK: I will get a copy of that study, I will personally review it, and then I'll make recommendations.
And then I'll ... as far as that, beyond that commitment, I cannot do a further commitment than that
because again it will involve multi-departments, multi-agencies.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you for that, Mr. Buck, and I think it would be advantageous for all
concerned if you call in Zoe Norcross who is the expert on beach management for Maui County, and she
would help assistance in bringing in other experts. I was told by Dr. Chip Fletcher that we would need
to have a coastal geologist do a study probably to the tune of 30 to $50,000 to see whether or not the
removement of that revetment would give us a good chance of restoring the beach and taking care of, for
the most part, the erosion problem that's going on. Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: And for the Members' information, Ms. Zoe Norcross-Nu'u was contacted, but she was
unable to attend today's meeting. Member Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah. Thank you, Madam Chair, and before I start my line of questioning,
I'd like to, you know, yield the floor to the rest of your Committee Members if they have any questions-CHAIR JOHNSON: Members, do you have any questions at this point in time? Member Tavares.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Yeah. Not necessarily a question, but just a comment that if we're not progressing
in this area regarding beach restoration or anything else, that, you know, when the budget comes up next
year, it's in the Council's hands. And if this is something that's important enough for us to decide as a
body to pursue, to pursue, then we should pursue it at that time. Thank you.

shower areas,
rl,.,.,,,,,nT decides on closing
park facility altogether, is
a timetable terms of structurally
getting these facilities corrected or either tom down, rebuilt, or, or whatever it'll take to reestablish the
beach park facilities once again? Is there a timetable for closure that you're looking at?
MR. BUCK: At this point everything has been reopened-COUNCILMEMBER MATEO; Yeah.
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MR. BUCK: --so people can use it again. We identified, you know...you know, Director Correa was, you
know, when this whole started, we're talking about the days that, you know, the beach was way, way,
way out there, you know. So over the years it's, it's come closer. So because of the unusual events that
happened this year we are looking at. .. well, basically we need to really move the, the ... at least the
restroom maybe closer to where the ball field is, where the old backstop was. The only question that the
Director has right now is, is do we want to spend a half a million dollars on a piece of property that we
had been leasing over the years and there's not a lease intact right now with A&B? If the consensus of
the Council is yes, we want to spend the half a million dollars and we're going to fund for the project,
then, you know, we basically have designs already, you know, it's just a matter of bringing somebody on
and, and working with the engineering around the area and we can do it. I think that's the big discretion
the Director has to do. Do we want to spend a half a million dollars on a piece of property technically
we're not the owners of? And ifthafs the matter, the first thing we need to do is reestablish that lease or
have it permanently turned over to us, then, then we'll do that. But right now the, the facility is open,
back open, the sand is coming back in, and we're just hoping that we do not have a... over a period of
time we do not have one of the currents and in the meantime we can work on the other concerns.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you, thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much. And, Member Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Thank you, Madam Chair. Well, first of all, it's obviously really tough
to deal with Mother Nature when it comes to this kinds of issues. Mr. Buck, you mentioned the
landowner is A&B. Have, has A&B gotten involved or has the Department reached out to talk to A&B
about possibly cost sharing with the relocation of the, the restroom and the pavilion, which I think is the
first step we have to take in order to keep the park open. 'Cause if we, we don't keep this park open, I
can tell you our local residents will feel shortchanged once again. And as we all know, park areas,
recreational areas are so important to our community. So and, you know, I know you gave us your
my mind, my goodness, you can buy a small house for that and, you know,
estimate of $500,000.
I nOl[les.u
cost

a
course, come
want to cost
our
was, was
to put it the budget and do
It was just that the question of
are we going to still be able to use the land over a certain amount of period of time, and I think that's
what we're working on right now is renegotiating that lease so we know that we're gonna be the owners
of the property or have controls of the property for an extended period of time and then go ahead and put
it in the budget for the new facility. I mean we could go talk to A&B, but that wasn't our intent. I think
we're more concerned about the control of the property.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Uh-huh. Okay. In terms of the, again getting back to the cost, I think maybe
if we could get involved, get some community groups involved, that would at least maybe offer
donations in terms of labor or maybe possibly some materials for the construction of, you know, a new
restroom or pavilion, that that may help to keep costs for our County down. 'Cause, you know, this park
has a lot of.. .it touches, has touched a lot of people's lives in the north shore area. So, I think it's so
imperative we keep it open, and we all see the effects of if this park is closed, then the impacts it will
have on, on the neighbors down the road. If.. .I'm sorry I missed it, but if you, you gave us comments
on the possible gate, as one of the testifiers had stated about putting a gate in your Baby Beach. Your
thoughts on that?
MR. BUCK: As far as I know, it's not County property. I'm not, I would have to double-check. But if it's not
County property, then it would probably be a matter, if it's State or private landowner, is for them to put
up the gate. I mean, you know, we don't like to put up gates, but it, it sometimes ... unfortunately, we
have to just with that change in the climate and everything. But I'm not really sure who the property
owner. I may be wrong, but I don't think it's--I'm trying to visualize where we're talking about right
this minute. I'm drawing a blank, but I, I visualize .. .I don't think it's County, but if it is, we can, we
can check on it. .. that, that area down there.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay.
MR. BUCK: But I. .. somebody I think informed me that it was State. So ...
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. And my final question or two, Madam Chair. So the park is open right
now and the bathrooms are open, and I can feel safe to go use the bathroom without falling into the
ocean or getting my feet cut or anything like that? Do we have signs posted to warn users?
MR. BUCK: I think all the ...from my understanding that the, the sand has come back enough that the whole
beach is open. If there is a danger area, it's probably still fenced off, but from my understanding
everything's
you have access to the bathrooms. I do notice there was ... a little bit of fencing still
that's more on
ocean side to
keep people
not, you know, going

MOLINA:
we hope so, too. So anyway,
you
us an ,-<v,-un",
on this, Mr. Buck, and thank you, Mr. Abbott,
very good presentation on
erosion. You
definitely gave us, the presentation was on the same par level of a college professor on this. It was very
educational and helpful. Thank you, Madam Chair.

'Ld,jcJHJ"LJH'.L.IJ,u,n,

MR. ABBOTT: ... (chuckled) ...
CHAIR JOHNSON: You're welcome. I think, Members, the issues also that we're talking about with regard to
coastal erosion at all of our beach parks; and actually ownership of the parks, access, they're very
important and they're much broader than the particular item that we have on our Committee agenda
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today. But with your permission, what I would like to do is work with staff to perhaps draft a letter to
Parks posing some of the questions that have been raised during today's meeting and then try to get
some cost estimates; maybe even send a letter to Zoe Norcross-Nu 'u and try to at least establish some
basic information about this particular issue ... (end ojtape, start 2A @ 10:06 a.m.) . .. perhaps broach
the subject of the wider issue; and then that could be perhaps for a future posting. But if you would
allow me to do that and gather some information; defer this item; and then bring that information back to
you so that you have a general idea of what some of the options are, I would really appreciate your
permission to do that.
So are there any objections to the Chair taking that approach and then deferring the item and getting
back to you before the end of the term?
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS. (pRESENT: ANDERSON, CARROLL,
JOHNSON, MATEO, AND TAVARES)
ACTION:

DEFER.

CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. Thank you, Members. And I thank you very much, Member Molina, even though
you're not a Member of this Committee, we do appreciate you bringing this forward. So with-COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: And thank you for having it in Committee, Chair.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes. And... and I appreciate, Mr. Abbott, too, doipg the little wider. .. urn .. .issue too to
at least address the issue of shoreline erosion. Members, this item will be deferred. Would you like
your midmorning break now? Or do you want to begin the next item, which is the Sand Quantification
Study? I'Uleave it up to the Members.
Now.
JOHNSON:
come
at

RECESS:
RECONVENE:

a.m.
10:28 a.m.

CHAIR JOHNSON: ... (gavel) . .. The Parks and Economic Development Committee meeting will come
back into order.
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PED-29

MAUl INLAND SAND RESOURCE QUANTIFICATION STUDY (C.C. No. 06-69)

CHAIR JOHNSON: The next item, Members, on our agenda is the Maui Inland Sand Resource Quantification
Study. And we have on this issue also, an additional resource person, Mr. Rob Parsons, who's the
Environmental Coordinator for the County of MauL So which one of you gentlemen would like to
address the Committee item and give us an overview on the Inland Sand Resource Quantification Study?
Do you, Mr. Parsons? Or do you, Mr. Abbott? Okay, Mr. Parsons.
MR. PARSONS: Thank you, Chair and Members. I'm Rob Parsons, Executive Assistant to Mayor Arakawa
for environmental concerns. 1'd like to start by saying that in the second week that I was on the job back
in 2003, I had an e-mail concern that came to me about export of sand from our island. This is the first
that I really took notice of the, the situation of the mining of the inland dunes and the consequence of
about two-thirds of what's mined there being shipped to Oahu for use in concrete production there.
I worked with Planning Department, also with Zoe Norcross-Nu'u, in determining what were the
quantifies that were being exported, what might be needed here locally for beach replenishment, what
may be needed here locally for production of concrete and road base and other things here on Maui
island. So this began some ...well, over 3 Y2 years ago just the investigation that actually culminated in
the report that was transmitted to you in February ofthis year.
I also attended some Burial Council meetings on Hawaiian Cement and Ameron mining sites in the area
between here in Waikapu in which Hawaiian remains were being found. At that time there was
something like 30 burials had been found in the Hawaiian Cement sand mining area. I think the, the
number's closer to 60 now. So we also became aware of the cultural significance of the area in which
the sand is being mined.
In about May of 2003, the Burial Council Vice-Chair raised the question to the Administration of
whether excavation of sand on an agriculturally-zoned parcel was a permitted use. I directed a letter to,
verified that it was not a permitted use and fact needed a Special
to ...to Planning Director Foley.
",v,"uv, . . was asked to
.. , prepare a Special
Permit, State
2003. Subsequent to that a
were raised
a

so it I)e(~arrle <>1"""<",,.,,-.1"
mtornllatllon to answer some
the questions
Planning Commission would
reviewing the SUP permit. So, a sand study committee was formed with myself; with Mr. Abbott; with
Robyn Loudermilk, Senior Planner, who is here today; Zoe Norcross-Nu'u; and a representative from
Chris Hart & Partners which had helped prepare the, the permit application for Hawaiian Cement.

In 2004, we met and tried to determine a scope of what such a study would comprise, how to go about
that. We refined that over a number of months and a number of meetings, eventually put this out to bid,
went through the procurement process, selected someone to prepare the study. That was done in 2005.
And we, we saw the first draft of this in December of 2005 and then gave our input, and you now have
the, the finished copy here which I think will, will give all of us a little better opportunity to plan for the
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future. Before they were just guesstimates. At that December 2003 meeting, the representative from
Chris Hart & Partners did a very rough estimate and said, well, we think: we have another 53 years of
sand here that we can excavate. What this study tells us is that that number is probably closer to five
years, five to seven I think: is what it tells you here, and even that is just an estimate, and that's at current
rate of extraction.
I have a few more numbers that I'd like to share with you today about the current rate of extr. .. ,
extraction. In speaking with Kahului Harbor Master Steve Pfister, he said that the sand barge made 61
calls in Fiscal Year '04. That's 61 barges of sand going to Oahu. That number jumped to 96 barges in
Fiscal Year '05. And I attempted to reach him this week, but he's, he's out of town. I don't have the
current number. But earlier this year, the rate that we were on was ...would've been for 112 barges. So
the actual excavation and export of sand is increasing over the last three years.
We, we also estimate that. .. that a 4,000 ton sand barge load is equivalent to about 133 semi-trailer
truckloads. So a little quick math tell us that 112 barges every year would mean nearly 15,000
truckloads of sand transported across our roads and ultimately shipped off the island.
So .. .I have a portion of an e-mail here from Dr. Chip Fletcher that says that three barge loads of sand
would be 10,000 cubic yards, which is the target average nourishment project easily permitted under the
new DLNR beach replenishment program. So we, he says that every year we lose the possibility of 37
beach nourishment projects.
So my, my concern here is that we're looking at a very finite resource. We have had a difficult time in
finding legal precedent in other jurisdictions, in other states or countries or islands, for limiting export of
a natural resource. I'm not saying there aren't any. I think: Thome came up with a couple of studies in
Canada in which there were levies applied for sand and gravel and aggregate export. When I met with,
with you last May, Chair, we were discussing the possibility of this Committee and ultimately the
Council putting forth a resolution understanding the issues at hand here, and then following that up with
some ordinance
we
better regulate what happens with
finite natural resource.

a recommendation
perhaps by
introducing new legislation.
there's a couple other points that it makes. It says that, that we
should identify a map and, and sample potential offshore sand sites. We've, we've limited our
discussion of beach replenishment sand to the clean sand that's available inland that meets the
Department of Health criteria. It may also be possible that there are clean offshore sites, but we don't
know that, we don't know the impacts, we don't know the cost, there's no current machinery here on
Maui island. There was a recent replenishment project at Waikiki Beach. We don't know the full
results of how successful that was. And in some cases, offshore sand may not be as clean as inland sand
because of things filtering down to the bottom of the ocean and we have more, much more organic
material in there so that when it's brought on, onto shore some ... ofthat will decompose.
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So there, there are things that we just don't have enough information about. So .. .I, I think that we, we
do need to require more information wherever we can and that this study is just a good, a good start and
we need to build upon those efforts.
I will also note that I found House Concurrent Resolution from 2003 titled, "ENCOURAGING THE
PRESERVATION OF OUR STATE BEACHES AND SHORELINES" that gives a little bit of State
precedent. It says, support coastal surveying, planning, engineering, research, and continuing studies
resulting in laws, regulations, and incentives to develop methods to provide protection from coastal
erosion...by maintaining sustainable beaches, and so on. And then ...2005, there's House Bill No. 898,
that's a "A BILL FOR AN ACT TO PROPOSE AN AMENDMENT TO THE STATE
CONSTITUTION TO REQUIRE USE AND PROTECTION OF HAWAII'S NATURAL
RESOURCES IN A MANNER CONSISTENT WITH THEIR SUSTAlNABILITY". So there, there
may be some guiding references here that we can build upon in establishing a County resolution and
ultimately an ordinance. And I do have a little more information for you, but I'll just hold that for later.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much, Mr. Parsons. Mr. Abbott, would you like to comment?
MR. ABBOTT: Yes, I would. Thank you very much, Rob. That was an excellent historical summary of
what's gone on and where we're at. There are some recommendations in the report, the Sand
Quantification Study, and there's just one point I'd like to make that doesn't have a great deal of science
behind it, and that is the, the ...you know, currently the report makes it clear that beach nourishment is
only utilizing about 1 percent of these inland sands, which isn't very much. We are, we have worked on
a streamline permit with the State and the Corps of Engineers and, and the Federal agencies to facilitate
beach nourishment projects.
Beach nourishment projects generally are very small in the quantity of sand, but they're a long-term
commitment. It's not just a one-time thing, it's not a once a year thing. It could be many, many years.
Sugar Bay has done, Sugar Cove has done a great job of restoring their beach. It doesn't work every
Norcross-Nu'u
can provide us advice as to
So

out
on Maui,
used to
sand
is, is O"P11,"""""
coral
calcium carbonate, limestone sand. Now the Maui inland sand is sand that has been
blown over the dunes for hundreds and thousands of years. So it's very, very, very round, like little
marbles or ball bearings, as, as Howard points out. And so it's very good for concrete 'cause it, it makes
the concrete flow real smooth, makes it finish real smooth. In fact, they're finding they're using a lot
less sand to make concrete, Maui sand, than if they were using sand from Oahu or imported sand from,
from Asia or China or other places in the Pacific. Now if you go up to Alaska, Alaska also has kind of
mucky, sick, silty sand in the bay at Anchorage, and that sand has a lot of silicon in it. And silica is
very, very, very, very hard, so the sand weathers a long time before it gets beat up. Now it may be that
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the silica gets blown over the dunes for a long time and, and it's also very round, but typically it's not, it
typically is a square or a lattice. So if you think about a big bucket full of, of little, mini ice cubes and
you're at the bottom of that bucket of mini ice cubes, or you could be at the bottom of a bucket of little
marbles. And if you're a crab from Maui, you're used to the little marbles, you're used to calcium
carbonate sand. If we use sand for beach nourishment from another place, the benthic organisms may
not be used to that. They may not be adapted to that. It may smother them, it may have no effect at all.
We just don't have the science to know this, and we don't have the time or funds to do that kind of study
at this point either. And who cares if we lose some crabs on the beach? Not a big deal. Well, if you
lose those little critters, you also lose the wading birds. You also lose the little fingerling fish that are at
the near shore 'cause they eat the, the little critters. Oh, who eats the little fish? Of course, the bigger
fish. And if you lose the bigger fish, then the herbivores, the, the fish that don't eat other fish but eat the
reef, well they, they get an advantage. So suddenly we have more herbivores that are eating more of the
reef. It throws things off balance, next thing you know you have all the fish eating the reef, you don't
have any carnivores eating the fish, and you have what's called a atrophic crash. That would be very
devastating to, to us. We don't know. There's not enough science behind it. But a precautionary
planning approach would be use the sand that's here rather than importing sand from off-island 'cause
it's much more likely that our ecology, our ecosystem and the animals within that are adapted to these
inland sands. And with that mind it becomes ...and the long-term commitment you have to make to
beach nourishment, it makes this issue of how long we have this finite supply available to us a real
important issue.
I thank you very much for your time.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you, Mr. Abbott. We also have present in the audience Ms. Robyn Loudermilk
from Planning. Robyn, did you have anything to offer in addition?
MS. LOUDERMILK: No, unless the Committee is interested in the permits--

you, Chair. I see
July
2006 memo to Corporation
Counsel Mr. Moto. I don't see a reply in the binder. Was a reply ... given to the Committee?
CHAIR JOHNSON: I do not believe ...and I do not believe we received a written response. I know that staff,
Ms. Espeleta had had a verbal communication, but we are still awaiting a final written response because
I gather there was some research that needed to be done. But I know that the initial indication was that
there may be some problems with trying to actually limit resources from being shipped off the island. Is
that your understanding also, Mr. Raatz?
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MR. RAATZ: Thank you, Madam Chair. I'll defer to the Department of the Corporation Counsel on this
because that's where the question was directed. Thanks.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. Mr. Kim, do you have any response just verbally? And, and I know that you may
not have necessarily been assigned this. Perhaps if you could just address Mr. Carroll's question.
MR. KIM: Madam Chair. The, the issue has not been resolved. There's still needs to be more research done
into the County's ability to regulate the resources, natural resources.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: I think, Chair, that until we get that response, it might be very difficult to
pursue this matter. Several years ago, I did pursue this. I never turned it into committee to be heard, as
it's being heard today, but the responses I had at that time were that we could not put any restrictions on
and in taking any end-run so to speak to hamper the movements of natural materials ...was directly in
conflict with Federal law. I don't know what it is now, things changed, things happened, but I think it
would be very difficult for us to proceed with anything until we can have a real clear understanding of
the parameters that we have to work under. Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: And, and the Chair recognizes that because this is not, you know--we, we received the
Quantification Study principally to identify what the magnitude of the problem is and to actually address
some of the questions that had been posed by the wider community. That's basically what the
Committee's in receipt of. We are asking based on the results of the Quantification Study, are there any
options, alternatives, or cours~s of action that we can take? Because as was pointed out by both
Mr. Parsons and Mr. Abbott, it's a resource that basically is being exported to Oahu. Ultimately there
are impacts that are really not outlined even in this study. One of the biggest concerns is already I think
an issue in Member Mateo's Committee about the affordability of housing because if we go into
construction, if we go into roadways and other infrastructure to serve housing, what will those costs be
down the line? So, I think, Member Carroll, it, it really does, it bear more research and certainly what I
would like to do is from you as Committee Members get a sense of direction of where we would want to
IS
concern. So,
tum it back to
go as a Committee
maybe

was going to suggest.
.. there's some
thing
about is how
we want to go. We've
identification; the Committee should be lauded for it. My concern is that I don't want to go on a track
until we find out exactly the restrictions that we have under Federal or possibly State laws. I'm more
concerned about the Federal side ...to be able to take any action to preserve our resources. I strongly
believe that if there is any way that we can preserve our resources on Maui. I was happy when Ameron
at first stockpiled that sand when they did that Waiehu side. I thought, well, you know, that's going to
take care of Maui for a long time, and then they started taking it away. And my initial research said
there was no way that we could restrict their... any laws or anything that we could any way impeded
their commerce in taking that sand anyplace they wanted, in or out of Hawaii. And so, I would hope
that we could find what legal grounds we have to deal with so we might be able to come up with
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something. And in barring that, that perhaps with the documentation that comes out of this, hopefully
that those that are exporting the sand might voluntarily step back and say, well, you know, maybe this
isn't the best thing for us in the long run either and voluntarily take some actions to preserve our
resources. Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much. And one of the other people that we do have available as a
resource would be Ms. Loudermilk if you had any questions with regard to any of the permit issues that
were raised by Mr. Parsons. Because if you, if there's no objection, Ms. Loudermilk, could you corne
and just briefly explain what the current process is at least with regard to the permit? And I realize this
is not the issue before us today, it's the study itself, but I think because it is related to that, I'd at least
like to be able to give you that information. Ms. Loudermilk.
MS. LOUDERMILK: Thank you, Chair. Let me get my glasses on, yeah. The sand studies before you today is
a direct result of an application for a Land Use Commission Special Use Permit and a County Special
Use Permit for the extraction of sand by Hawaiian Cement. Prior to the applications being submitted,
Hawaiian Cement had been grading this particular site outside of Kahului for approximately four or five
years under a grading permit. They met the conditions of the grading permit. And as Mr. Parsons
indicated, during the grading of the property a number of burials emerged and continued to emerge.
However, when each burial did emerge, they followed the protocol and did go to the Burial
Commission, which is one of the standard conditions for a grading permit. The issue was raised at the
Burial Council whether ...the grading activity occurring in the State Agricultural District did not require
additional discretionary permits. So a letter was sent to the Department and in consultation with
Director Foley, it was indicated that since there is movement of soil and in this case sand, that it would
qualify under the Special Use Permit definition in the Agricultural Zoning District as a mining or
resource extraction, and we requested that the permits be submitted to our office. Those permits were
submitted in July of 2003 and was sent out for agency review. In the meantime, we had further
correspondence from the Burial Council regarding additional burials that were found, and also at that
time the County was working with the State Office of Coastal and Conservation Land Resources and the
Department of Health identifying potential sand sites for beach renourishrnent. Then December of
2003,
Mayor called a meeting--this was
referred to by Mr. Parsons where a large
people
Mayor's lounge.
that
as indicated, a
of. .. a
\,"',."""UV'.L,, emerged
answers, and
identifying
resources
Department of
Cement did agree to
part of the study, and
Environmental Management took the lead and also provided funding for that study.
of today, the
permits are being still held in abeyance. A decision was made with Director Foley earlier this year that
with the results of the sand study and with the indication that the Mayor wanted to relay it to the Council
to get their feedback, that we would not...take these permits, two permits to the Maui Planning
Commission until this body, the Council, had an opportunity to, one, respond and, two, take action, if
any, on this. So at this point in time those permits are still in abeyance. It's the result of these permits
that this study was done in the first place. It's a very good study. I think it identified--though it's not
explicit as part of the scoping committee, we realized that for sand there was a number of competing
interest, one being construction; two being the, the dune ecosystem and not necessarily coastal. A lot of
- 26-

PARKS AND ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui

October 5, 2006

the information is based on co~stal. What we're dealing with with Hawaiian Cement is inland, but that
doesn't preclude that there is not an inland coastal ecosystem. And thirdly, the cultural impacts. 'Cause
when you have sand, you're going to have iwi, and those different factors were taken into the scope of
the study. And that concludes my presentation regarding the permits on this particular study. Thank:
you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank: you. Ms. Loudermilk, just for clarification, the permits have not been issued? Is
that correct?
MS. LOUDERMILK: Correct.
CHAIR JOHNSON: And, therefore, is the activity still taking place minus the permits?
MS. LOUDERMILK: Yes.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. So that, Members, is possibly an area that we're going to have to address, and I
don't see Mr. Kim here, but, Members, if you have questions right now, that, that basically is one of my
main questions. Member Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank: you, Chair. Mr. Parsons, what is the cost per ton of sand, the
going rate right now from the operation that Ameron's ...
MR. PARSONS: Good question. I haven't checked through my file recently ... (end of tape, start 2B @
10:57 a.m.) . .. so I would be searching through my documents here. If you give me a minute, I'll .. .I'll
try to answer that for you.
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the State level--and also at the County level there is Chapter 171-58.5 prohibits the mining or taking of
sand or other marine deposits seaward from the shoreline, is prohibited. So and, and that prohibition of
shoreline sand, mining of shoreline sand is also the very same language in the State statute, it's adopted
in our, our shoreline rules here in Maui County. So that is a prohibition from taking a natural resource,
and I don't know why it's any different, would be any different from taking it especially if it's a, a
limited natural resource, and we have the study already that shows it's at risk of being extinguished.
Why would it be any different from prohibiting them from mining that resource just because it's inland.
So, I would hope that our Corporation Counsel, and I'm sorry they're not here-CHAIR JOHNSON: Mr. Kim is in the back. It's just because we had, I guess, three seats taken up. So,
Mr. Kim, if you want to return, Are, are there any questions for Ms. Loudermilk?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman?
CHAIR JOHNSON: Before, before you go, Ms. Loudermilk. Did you have any questions of Ms. Loudermilk?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well, I don't know, I'm in the middle, middle of a thought here.
CHAIR JOHNSON: I, I know. Well, I'm...the Chair apologizes what, when you had stated that Mr. Kim
wasn't here. He is here. So if you could just come back, Mr. Kim, and answer the questions that
Ms. Anderson has.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I just want to make sure you could hear me. Because I think that the fact
that we have this legislation already in place as far as prohibit, prohibiting the taking of sand from the
shoreline, that perhaps your office could look at the, the background in this legislation because .. .I don't
see any different where you're taking the sand from. And if, if there was no ...you know, the State, the
State is not going to pass a statute that's against the law Federally, I would hope. So there must've been
some basis for them to establish this prohibition in the first place, and this was done in 1986 which isn't,
you know, the scheme things that long ago. But I would think that that could maybe
your
some help in establishing
we
to adopt a
sand
Maui

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

i H"'U<.UH

Chair.

CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you. Member Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And, and--oh, excuse me, before I pass on.. .if Mr. Robyn's [sic] had,
Mr. Parsons has an answer?
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MR. PARSONS: I found a little bit of notes from my files over the last few years. I, I believe that Maw sand is
in the neighborhood of $20 a ton, it may be slightly more, 22, and we, we could simply, you know,
contact Hawaiian Cement or Ameron and, and verify that. Also, in my notes I found that at the
December 2004 meeting Hawaiian Cement stated that if they have to import sand from China or New
Zealand or someplace that has quantity sufficient that they are exporting, it would probably be in the
neighborhood of $60 a ton. So they're, the reason that they are continuing to use the Maui sand for
concrete use statewide, especially on Oahu, is because it's a third of the cost of importing it from
another area.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well, you know, $20 a ton sounds like a bargain. We should grab it up
right away. Because I happen to know that at the Maui Lani project on this Palama Drive issue, they
took 7,000 cubic yards of sand out of Maui Lani, Maui Lani dune sand, transported it up to Haleakala
Highway, stockpiled it there for the State's widening project, road widening project, and then brought in
mill mud to replace it. So ... sand is at, sand is valuable and at $20 a ton, we should grab it up now
before it becomes, before we're down to the last couple of years of sand and the, and the cost then goes
up to $60 a ton; and, you know ... oh, well, the construction industry will just have to go elsewhere
because our beaches are more important. Thanks for that information.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you, Mr. Parsons. Councilmember Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you very much. I guess to Ms. Loudermilk, whether you are
aware of any mining permits, both past or present, for either Molokai and Lanai?
MS. LOUDERMILK: I do know of a State Land Use Special Use Permit that was issued in the '70s for
Molokai, but again it was a Land Use Permit because under the State statute sand is not considered a
mineral. Any type of sand, gravel--those types of items that can be used for construction have been
specifically excluded by State statute in terms of identifying it as a mineral. That is the only one that I
am aware of. Other
that. .. um ...yeah, Maui County that, the Molokai their Papohaku area
one
is
aware
no
IS

....,.~ ~ MATEO: ..
report is not indicative of a County assessment. So the fear would
be that while we might put restrictions and even use that nasty "M" word that, you know, on sand on this
island, what'll happen to them expanding over to Molokai and Lanai to, to meet their, their source need?
So the, the request would be to really take a look at any kind of a .. .I guess restriction ordinance or
limitation that is essentially, you know, virtually Maui County and not just specifically to one island,
and that would be kind of like my concern at this particular point in time.
L'-'."" ...

...

(NOTE: Ms. Loudermilk is nodding her head)
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COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: And maybe to Mr. Parsons ...the nwnbers we're, we're looking at based on
what those two major cement operations utilize. Are the nwnbers just based on the two primary users?
Are there additional operations that also require the use of sand, but not anywhere near as much
tonnage? Is this the, the only nwnbers that we have that's being exported?
MR. PARSONS: Chair and...
CHAIR JOHNSON: Uh-huh.
MR. PARSONS: ... Councilmember Mateo, I, I want to ask for clarification of your question when you say
"these nwnbers". You mean the, the export nwnbers that are in, in the study here?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Yes.
MR. PARSONS: I think because these are essentially the only excavation sites, that they are indicative. There,
there may be other very small areas where a lot is cleared that, that's more sand than, than dirt, and then
that is used as fill but not in the same, you know. It's gotta .. .it's got to be of a certain quality to be
used for export for concrete uses in Oahu or here for that matter. Lesser grade sands can be used in
trenching for water lines, sewer lines in some cases, and I believe that the sand that was stockpiled along
the Haleakala Highway that Ms. Anderson referred to, when I asked why that was placed there, I was
told that it was not Grade A sand and, and it was, you know, it had more rubble materials in it and so it
wasn't the quality that could be used for concrete production.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: So the 112, the potential 112 barges that you, you referenced was being export
or sent out to Oahu, that would be indicative of not only Hawaiian Cement and Ameron, but that could
be inclusive of whichever individuals are selling sands to any other cement company on Oahu that's
our sand?
.... UHL.,JlH5

correct

are -.JUHu-·ua.",-,u COInp<:mH~S
as Maw companies because they've been
Oahu.

company is on

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you. The Chair has a question, Ms. Loudermilk. If. .. the permit because it's not
officially issued, if the activity taking place is inconsistent with the permitted uses on the land, what are
the ramifications if, you know, we just simply stop this?
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MS. LOUDERMILK: The Planning Department's policy, as it has been relayed to me many times, is that if
there is found to be an infraction of any portions of the Code, the operator or property owner has the
opportunity to remedy, remedy those infractions, and in this case the remedy is the application for these
two permits. And as they are in and being held in abeyance on, on our part, the Department has not
taken any action to fine or stop activities as Hawaiian Cement is still going through the process to obtain
the permits.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. With regard to issuance of the permits, oftentimes people have come to the Council
for issuance of Special Use Permits or other permits; sometimes we attach conditions to the issuance of
those permits. Is that an option as the Planning Department sees it?
MS. LOUDERMILK: The final decision for the State Land Use Commission Special Use Permit lies with the
respective Planning Commissions. I would have to research under Title 19 regarding the County Special
Use Permit, whether that comes to Councilor not. Should that permit does, do ... should that permit
come to Council--excuse me--then the Council will have an opportunity to put conditions on other than
those recommended by the Planning Commission. But I would have to get back to you regarding the,
the County Special Use Permit, because I believe there may be ...there may be a requirement after a
certain acreage that it does come before you, but I, I need to verify that.
CHAIR JOHNSON: If you could do that, Ms. Loudermilk, in cooperation with Mr. Kim and bring this back to
us, I think that is really important for us to know so that if it goes to the proper committee .. .I would
suggest that, as Councilmember Anderson pointed out, this is something that's taking place everyday
and the clock is ticking, in my opinion, to the point where we in all fairness to the applicant if we just
simply said through resolution or through other ordinance that this is not an area that we wish to issue a
permit because of burials or other advice that we receive from the Burial Council, that's one thing. But
in all fairness to the general public, I think that they also deserve an answer as to what we can do.
are no objections, I would like to defer this
brought
as
as we can gather

to at
some
issuance of these DeIIDlts
MR.

Excuse me?

CHAIR JOHNSON: Would you have some type of a response that you could get back to the Council in
working with Planning as to the issuance of the permits let's say within the next couple of weeks?
MR. KIM: In terms of the Special Use Permit?
CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes, with regard to the issues that have been raised by Ms. Loudermilk.
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MR. KIM: Yes.
CHAIR JOHNSON:
objections.

Okay.

Thank you.

With that, Members, this item will be deferred if there are no

COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS. (PRESENT: ANDERSON, CARROLL,
JOHNSON, MATEO, AND TAVARES)
ACTION:

DEFER.

CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. Thank you very much. Thank you very much for your input, Mr. Parsons; also,
Ms. Loudermilk; and also, Mr. Miyamoto, who sat very quietly in the audience, escaping .
. . . (chuckled). .. Thank you. And also, Mr. Abbott, will you be here for the next issue or not?
MR. ABBOTT: No.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. Thank you very much.
MR. ABBOTT: Thank you.

PED-38

DEFINING "AGRICULTURE" FOR REAL PROPERTY TAX AND WATER RATE
BENEFITS (C.C. No. 06-214)

CHAIR JOHNSON: Members, the final item on our agenda--and I apologize to the resource people who've
been here from our agricultural community--but the final item is Parks and Economic Development-38,
is defining "agriculture" for
property tax and water rate benefits.

And we have
us as resource people the Department head for Economic Development, Ms. Lynn
Araki-Regan, and we also have in addition, Mr. Kenneth Yamamura. In the audience we also do have
resource people who served on the agricultural definition committee.
So who would like to begin on this particular item? Would you like to open, Ms. Araki-Regan?
MS. ARAKI-REGAN: Yes.
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CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much.
MS. ARAKI-REGAN: Thank you, Chair. Good morning. As a result of the County's efforts to protect and
promote our precious land or our local agricultural industry and in light of concerns that too many Ag
zoned lots exist without planned farming activities taking place, Mayor Arakawa appointed a task force
three years ago to develop workable definitions for bona fide agricultural operations.
Task force members included representatives from both small and large farms; staff from the
Departments of Finance, Planning, Public Works and Environmental Management; the State Department
of Agriculture; U.S. Department of Agriculture's Farm Service Agency; and U.H. College of Tropical
Agriculture and Human Resources Cooperative Extension. After a year of thoughtful deliberations, the
task force completed its report that recommended a land dedication process and monitoring system, and
would require minimum gross sales of $2,500 a year to be generated from the production of food, fiber,
ornamental plants for indoor andlor outdoor use, and animals for work andlor recreation. The
recommendations also included annual verification of gross sales and annual inspections to verify the
farm plan. If a landowner fails to meet the requirements, it would lead to the property being disqualified
as dedicated agriculture and the owner would be assessed a 10 percent penalty for the previous years.
The drafting of an ordinance include many of the task force's recommendations, and subsequent
implementation of it would ensure that the County's agricultural tax and water benefits intended to
sustain and encourage agriculture would be provided only to those who qualified for them and deserved
them. Such an ordinance would also playa critical role in the General Plan process.
We wanted...because rather than having the Corporation Counsel draft an ordinance for your review
and consideration, we wanted to have this meeting, and we appreciate Council. .. Council members,
Councilmember Johnson's initiative in scheduling this matter because we wanted to discuss this first.
We have members of the task force here as well as Agricultural Specialist Kenneth Yamamura to answer
any questions and to kind of get your feedback first before we move ahead and inundate our Corporation
Counsel Department with drafting this ordinance.
to discuss

matter
to

at

MR. YAMAMURA: Not really,
that we really need to proc~ed on something
this.
planning to do our general plans and, and then subsequent after that doing the community plans. It
would be really great to have an Ag definition in place.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Uh-huh. And also, I think that the Members should have in their binder, in addition to the
testimony that was handed out today, some background as to what really we could consider with regard
to draft legislation. Members, I'll open it up for any questions at this point in time if you have anything.
Member Anderson.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yeah, I just want to get a baseline here first. And I don't, I don't
know... maybe if either of these people have the answer, but I, I--maybe they do. What is the
requirement to get Ag dedicated at. .. to get land classified as dedicated Ag land for real property tax
purposes?
CHAIR JOHNSON: We also have Mr. Kalbert Young in the audience.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Oh, he might be the guy.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Would you prefer, Ms. Araki-Regan, to have Mr. Young come? If, if you could have our
real property tax people. They're all here. . . .If we need extra cMirs, just move one of them over. And
if... Mr. Young, just identify yourself for the record and if anyone else speaks.
MR. YOUNG: Thank you very much, Madam Chair. Good morning, Members. Kalbert Young, Director,
Department of Finance. In regards to Ms. Anderson's question, there's, there's actually two different
methods in the real property tax system for Ag use properties. The one that you specifically asked for is
for Ag dedication, and that is a specific application process in which the applicant must submit a, a
formal document certifying their intent for Ag use as well, as well as the submission of farm plans. That
is reviewed by--in addition to the Department of Finance, it also is reviewed by the Department of
Planning. And when they dedicate their parcel for ...that it will be in Ag use, they're dedicating it for
either 10 years or 20 years, essentially certifying that for those, that period of time that it will be in
active agriculture. The other method that I mentioned is for real property tax purposes, again, is through
just a simple Ag use, and that is more related to zoning in which properties and parcels that are located
in Agricultural District are first assumed that they will be in agriculture, and so that, that is kind of, kind
of a default method, if you will, in which the person that owns the property doesn't necessarily have to
inform the Real Property Tax Division that they're actually doing Ag or even that they're not doing Ag.
It's incumbent upon the Department to try and ascertain, determine that in fact there is active
agriculture. So a lot of the issues that are more commonly reported is, is resulted in this particular
circumstance which the Division is tasked
challenge of trying to ascertain and verify
-ttP?'pnt Ag use on
Ag use
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MR. YOUNG: Yes, Ms. Anderson, you are correct. The, the tax rate itself is actually higher than for other
properties 'cause the current agricultural tax rate is $5 per $1,000 worth of value as opposed to some
other highest and best use, say a homeowner, for instance, which is $3 and--or, I'm sorry, $2.50 or
improved residential which is also $5 per 1,000. But the, the difference really is not in the tax rate, the
difference is in the assessed value. The assessed value, if your property is valued for active agricultural
production, is considerably, considerably less. I mean you're talking on an acreage value, it, it would
not be uncommon for agricultural assessed properties to be for 1 acre in the $5,000 value range as
opposed to if it was improved residential or residential valued urb~, you know, 1 acre of property could
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be in excess of $500,000 worth of value. So the difference is in the assessed valuation, and that is really
where the benefit. It's not in the tax rate.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you for explaining that. So ...um ...then you said that the, the
second method was if it was zoned Ag, zoned Ag, they get the default rate unless you guys go out and
establish that they're not doing Ag work?
MR. YOUNG: Well, they don't have to dedicate it. So the assumption is that these parcels will have some
form of agricultural on them, and then it is incumbent upon the Real Property Tax Division to physically
inspect or knowingly ascertain that there is no Ag. You know, we're, we're all familiar with the specific
geo ... , geographic areas in Maui County that where this is prone, and the importance of what is
proposed before you today is really from the Real Property Tax Division. Our interest is to, to protect
and make it more streamline and efficient for the Division that an agricultural dedication as being the
only way to, to secure that tax benefit is beneficial in terms of the ... making more efficient the, the
vision's work and operations.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So these two different methods that you're using right now, is that just
in-house policy or is there anything, you know, in the County Code that requires you to do those two?
MR. YOUNG: The Maui County Code Chapter 3.44 is the Real Property Tax Section of the Code--I'm sorry,
3.48--and in it it does outline both methods. The, the agriculture dedication is a specific section in that
part of the Code, and the ... specifically it's 3.48.350 is the agricultural dedication component, and
3.48.325 is the, the agricultural use, but specifically, you know, the, the deferral or rollback for the, for a
change in that use.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So, just so I can get this clear in my mind. If somebody has Ag zoned
property, they're going to get the assessed valuation, the Ag assessed valuation unless you go out and
physically inspect and find that they're not doing ag? Is
correct?
to

answer or

want to

0n'''''''~1I"

questions. So
yes, they are assumed to be Ag. The Division is tasked
the challenge of ensuring or verifying
that there is Ag use, and to the extent that we have staff to do it, appraisers, they do a pretty good job of
it. But where you have these fall-throughs, the cracks, or the things that are more, more ...people
commonly complain or maybe that the Committee Members are more aware of is, is the faults and the
shortcomings in this particular section of the operations.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So then what is the advantage of somebody signing a certified agreement
that they are dedicating their land to Ag for ten years in order to get the Ag rate if they're gonna get it by
default anyway? ... (end o/tape, start 3A @ 11:27 a.m.) . ..
MR. YOUNG: Well, they don't get it. .. uh ...when I say by default it's, it's, I mean that it's assumed, but the
Division does inspect all these properties. So if anybody-COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: But they actually, they really do? I mean physically?
MR. YOUNG: Yes, they, they, they do. Yes. They are challenged in terms of doing it, but they, they do. And
so the instance, the, the difference in my mind for why somebody would apply for a dedication as
opposed to not--and Mr. Teruya can.. .I'll, I'll let him further expound if there's other--but in my mind
the reason why someone would dedicate as opposed to just leaving it in Ag use, is that the dedication
ensures the assumption is that, for that 10 to 20 years. It ensures that there's a committed use for
agriculture. In the Ag use component, very often when our appraisers go out to review, you know, on an
annual basis or biannual these properties that are in Ag use where there is no dedication, there is an
opportunity for it to be unclear if there is actual Ag use. And if it is unclear to the appraiser, they will
remove that and they get tagged up to the highest and best use, and that's not uncommon for the Real
Property Tax Division. And perhaps Mr. Teruya, if you'd like, could further expound or offer his
opInIon.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: No, that's okay. I don't want to take up a lot of the Committee time. I'm
just trying to get a basis. Then the ... um...then are you saying that if, if they have, if there's a parcel of
land that's got an Ag, Ag dedication certified agreement or document. .. and I'm assuming that they
have to renew it every 10 or 20 years no, no matter... depending on how long it is. So what happens if
they don't do ag? Say they've got a 20-year agreement and they stop doing Ag after five years and, and
they're not doing active Ag anymore? How would you know that if you're not going out and physically

I see.

HLUn.""",

sense.

not sure if that'll help.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yeah.
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MR. TERUYA: There's really not too many advantages for just, for dedication. It's primarily, like I said,
mostly for rural properties. Most people in the Agricultural Land Use District already have the Ag use.
Predominant most people call to say that they aren't doing Ag, and that's a trigger that we'll go out there
and verify their, their plan that they're doing on the parcel. There's about 6,000 in total that are
receiving some type of agricultural land break.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Including the 800?
MR. TERUYA: Yeah. I'd say predominant everything's in the agriculture zone already, which is about 5,000.
I think Kalbert has the numbers in front of him.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay. And then the farm plan that they have to give you, is that the same
farm plan as the Planning Department uses?
MR. TERUYA: No. The Real Property Tax Office has, is totally independent. Whether you have a farm plan
with the Planning Department or not, that is not something that we, we look at. We ask them, each
individual to be submitting something to the appraiser, whether it's a plot plan, that's probably ...that
we go out to verify for the Ag dedication that we do require. It's a, it's a quite lengthy form on the
dedication. Agriculture use currently doesn't require them to be really submitting too much. We can
ask, but there's nothing in the ordinance or rules and regs that, that can be held up.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So for the farm plan that you guys use on the, on the Ag dedication, it
would be helpful I think if we'd get a copy of that and then, Madam Chair, a copy from the Planning
Department so we can see the two of those. And then I just had one other question and then I'll, I'll
yield. Does anybody here know what the trigger is for the Water Department to give Ag water rates,
what their criteria is?
CHAIR JOHNSON: Mr. Watanabe, would you be able to answer that, or would you prefer that the Water
rtn"lpnt" answer
'Cause we can get
answer
if--do
Mr. Watanabe?
you
want to come to
I
want more

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

I mean what do you have to tell

MR. WATANABE: Estimated gross.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Estimated gross-MR. WATANABE: Yeah, pretty much.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: ,",.for ag?
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MR. WATANABE: Yeah. And I think that's about it, right.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: But there's no trigger on how much you have to make or I mean what
your estimated gross has to be? You just have to send them a statement saying that we estimate we're
going to gross "x" amount of dollars this year?
MR. WATANABE: Yeah. In the past, we used to submit our Schedule '"F" from, from our tax return.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Ah. In the past, how past? ... (chuckled) . ..
MR. WATANABE: .. . (chuckled) . .. I believe that was when David Craddick was the Water Director. So it's
not, not too long ago.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Not too long ago.
MR. WATANABE: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And what--I know this is an unfair question to ask you, but maybe you
might know--is that in the Water Department or the Board of Water Supply Rules that the Schedule "F"
be provided?
MR. WATANABE: I'm not certain.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: And, and, Member Anderson, we can get that information, too, from the Water
Department 'cause I think it is very important, but-we

to

on

I

CHAIR JOHNSON: And, and thank you very much. Are there any other questions of Mr. Watanabe? Thank
you very much, Warren.
MR. WATANABE: Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Member Anderson, are you through at this point?
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. Thank you. Member Tavares.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Thank you, Madam Chair. I heard the Director of Finance talk about, or
Mr. Teruya talk about going out to look at the property and if somebody is doing Ag or not. What
definition of Ag do you folks use from the real property tax point of view?
MR. TERUYA: Ag is general. First of all, I'm not a farmer myself. We have certain guidelines that we use
from the in-house policy. As far as pasture use, one of the requirements is it's fenced. Obviously if you
have a horse, you'd probably have a fence. It's pretty general. There's no, no guidelines to say if you're
doing bananas, that it's gotta be 4 feet spacing or et cetera. There's nothing written in the Code or the
ordinance says that what type you have to do. It's more a judgment on the appraiser's end.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Yeah. I was hoping we had a good definition, we just adopt that one.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: ... (chuckled) ...
MR. YOUNG: Yeah. Ms. Tavares, I would say that in practice that there has to be clear evidence to the, to the
average laymen, such as Mr. Teruya or any of the other appraisers who may not be farmers, clear
appearance of active agriculture in, in use .. .in...you know, beyond the point of say having a few goats
as pets or a single horse as a pet, or gardening, you know, or having plantings that are more const. .. , that
constitute more landscaping than actual agriculture, or if you are turf farming, you know, it has to look
like active agriculture and not say a lawn. So that's, that's the threshold that for to the average person
when, when view it, that it is clearly agriculture. That. .. and thFit'S another benefit of this proposal is
that it would go a long way to make more clear for the general public as well as for real property tax
appraisers that they can have some, some ... basically a checklist, a guideline, more clear definition that
they can apply maybe uniformly to determine agricultural use.
is assessed

get

assessment.

TERUYA: Yeah. Ms. Tavares,
of all,
hard
you gave me an example,
be easier
me to respond 'cause there's gentlemen estates that are doing pretty intense farming as well. Up in
Country Estates, I know 2 acres can be entirely used for farming and it's pretty intense. There's some
that could be landscaping and normally ifit's not clear and evident, they'll reject it. Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Well, let's give the example of Kula 200. 'Cause I think that, that's Ag.
MR. TERUYA: Yeah. I'm not too familiar with Kula 200. I can have Gery Madriaga--
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VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Oh, I. .. you know, I drive around there, I don't see any Ag going on.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: A couple horses.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Well, that's ...those are pets, you know.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: ... (chuckled) ...
CHAIR JOHNSON: I, I think what Ms. Tavares is basically asking is let's make an assumption that there was
no agriculture, you go out and you make a determination that there's no agricultural activity going on.
What are they going to pay as opposed to someone who is legitimately having agriculture go on?
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Yeah, that's a better example. Thank: you.
MR. TERUYA: Okay.
MR. YOUNG: Madam Chair, maybe if we can reach an agreement on the assumption, then could I propose this
scenario? Assume you have a lot of any size that's let's say 2 acres of which 25 percent is being used
for a gentlemen estate home site and the remaining 75 percent mayor may not be using for intense
agricultural purposes, farming. Could we agree on that as a scenario? Then, maybe Mr. Teruya could
provide for both if it's determined that it is agriculture and then if it's not.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Okay. That sounds better.
MR. YOUNG: Thank: you.
MR. TERUYA: Okay. Just as an example, on a 2-acre lot, let's say it's worth 600,000, okay. Ifa quarter of it
is used for a home site, then obviously a quarter of 600,000 is 150,000. So 150,000 would be one of the
values because the Ag portion is really pretty nominal at $1,000 or so. So the difference between
they were
used
as a
no agriculture,
probably
"''''T'H'''''~n 150,000 versus 600,000
So $450,000 r!.+'~", ..~''''
is

I mean it

MR. TERUYA: Yeah, a quarter of the highest and best use value currently. Yes.
MR. YOUNG: So to be clear. In the example, if the entire highest and best use of that 2-acre parcel is
$600,000, with 25 percent of it being for the home site, this person would be assessed at the $150,000
for the home site. The difference, and this is where the benefit comes in, is in the remaining 75 percent
because if they had active agriculture, what Mr. Teruya mentions is that the assessment for the active
agricultural portion, this other 75 percent, is going to be assessed really nominally, small, which is what
I earlier referenced that it could be, you know, in the neighborhood of 1,000 or $5,000. So if this is
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actually active agriculture for this 2-acre parcel, this person could be conceivably assessed 150,000 for
the, for the 25 percent for the home site and let's say another $5,000 for the remaining 75 percent that's
in agriculture. But if it's not active agriculture, instead that person would be assessed that highest and
best use for the entire parcel, which is the $600,000 original amount. So as you can see, the benefit here
is that, you know, could be anywhere from $150,000 give or take to as much as $600,000, and that's
where the, the real benefit is.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Thank you for that explanation.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Yeah. And also, I know--Member Mateo or Member Carroll, did you have any questions?
Member Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, not, not a question. Perhaps just a comment. Because when you
take a look at the draft proposals, both really involve for sale.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Vh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: There is a ...a farming as a commodity, you have value. But there are, you
know, other than the gentlemen estates, there are the family farms that kind of like has not been
incorporated in, into this, and I think if anything, family farms should be allowed the same benefits of
tax considerations and water considerations as well. So because the Department in fact goes out and
actually verifies that these individuals are actually doing what they say they're doing, active farming,
then, then perhaps there could be opportunity for an inclusion because the Department's verifYing the
fact that, that active activity is actually ongoing. So, I'm kind of like worried about leaving out a
component of the Ag industry which is the small, the small farms, and that's kind of like the only
comment I have in regards to your proposal.
YOUNG: Madam Chair, may, may

see ,.,,,,..-.,,,rp
not
saying
amount or the methodology by which
agriculture is
determined ...we, we are not suggesting any specifics or that it necessarily has to be 2,500 or the method
is being determined. Because we do recognize that the definition of agriculture, the different types of
agriculture that are in existence may not be applicable in one, solely in one finite definition, and so we
recognize that there may be .. .leave open opportunities to make more clear for so that it can be applied
to different methods of agriculture, whether your...have pasture land or actually you're farming a crop
or what type that crop is. Those, that type of flexibility might be required. The Department of Finance
is only asking that whatever method that the Council eventually decides, that it be precise enough that it
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would aid our Real Property Tax Division in terms of determining whatever, whatever you deem as
being the methodology to determine agriculture. Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Director. Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you. Also, the Chair is going to have transmitted to the Committee the State statute
with regard to agriculture and the State requirements because under HRS 205, I think it's really
important that we also understand some of the things that exist at the State level. One of the questions I
did have, Mr. Young, was that there was perhaps two years ago a letter or some type of a
communication that went out to condominium owners with regard to short-term or long-term rentals.
Would that type of mailing specifically to people that are engaged in farming operations and agricultural
land, would some type of question pose to them, "are you engaged in active agriculture?", would, would
that be of any assistance whatsoever to at least give you guidance as to what is taking place on the
property?
MR. YOUNG: I, I think for the Division there could be some value in that what you're referring to is the condo
use survey.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Uh-huh.
MR. YOUNG: By ordinance the Division actually sends out that condo use survey at any instance in which the
property is transacted or sold. We currently have no requirements in terms of the Ag use. If one was
imposed, there might be some value, but please bear in mind that it's, it would be a self-declaration
survey, which is kind of how the condo surveys are, are currently being handled and...as you, as shown
in the example, there is quite a significant tax benefit if you are in Ag ...
JOHNSON: Uh-huh.

I, I
one
suggestions
is also
regard to the formation
formation of some type of agricultural review committee. Now, Mr. Kim,
of such... either an authority or board or commission that would have some oversight, would that
require a Charter change or could that be accomplished simply in the form of establishing an ordinance?
MR. KIM: (NOTE: Mr. Young is whispering to him.) That could be, I believe, established through the Code
instead of the Charter.
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CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. And, and we can get additional research on that, Members. I think what I'm
trying, the reason I brought this forward is because the General Plan Advisory Committee is really
looking towards guidance and the questions that we've raised in the past, they continue to plague the
agricultural community because more and more of our land is being really lost to, let's face it, very
wealthy landowners who even can afford to pay people to do the farming on their land. That's possible.
But what's happening is that land now comes out of in many cases active agricultural production. So, I
really would like to find out at least from the perspective of you, as Members, what you would like us to
do as far as drafting the ordinance. We need some guidance because I'm more than happy to work with
Corporation Counsel and Ms. Araki-Regan in drafting something, and if that's the route that you want
the Chair to go, I'm more than happy to embark on that. But I think what we were trying to establish, as
Ms. Anderson basically alluded to, some kind of a baseline, where do we want to go with this, because I
feel the timing of this is very critical. We're going to shortly reach the end of the Council term. Then
next year we'll be faced with budget hearings and many other challenges. So, I don't want to leave this
languish. So if we could get a head start on it so that the Committee work could at least be in process,
I'd like to have some guidance. So that's why I'm bringing this forward to you, Members. Member
Tavares.

SO,I
we
classifications,

CHAIR JOHNSON: Dh-huh.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: ... on each of those classifications. Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: And, and followed by Member Anderson.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank: you, Chair. I'm of the same mind of Member Tavares. I think it's
not going to be a one size fits all, but I think that we, we need to look at all the various ways that we're
using Ag definition in the County so that we are consistent in any changes that we make. The ...you
know, we all, we also in our County Code under the Ag ordinance have a definition for agricultural land
conservation.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And basically, all you gotta do is plant a, plant grass and prevent soil
erosion and you're doing Ag conservation. And they should not be getting the same rate as people who
are out there toiling the soil. So we need to really seriously look at that. I, I was hoping if you could
get. .. urn ...you said you were going to give us 205.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Could you also get us the new legislation that passed where, where it
required to identify important Ag lands and separate those from the Ie ... , the less important--and
basically, I guess, it's based on the soil of the land--so that we can take that into consideration when
we're doing this. Because I think where the State wants to go ... and personally I agree if the land, you
know, everything went Ag because of convenience, you know, not necessarily because the land was
really suited for Ag, but it may be more suited for rural zoning.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And so those lands that are not important Ag lands .. .I see as eventually
being rezoned to rural. I, I believe that's the direction this, this legislation is going in. But I think we
need to look at that, too, in determining how we develop our definition here.
that's a very good point, Member Anderson, because I
one
are faced

we leave
work.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
State ...

no

to go on,

I

to

Yeah, but their, but the criteria they have to follow is stated in the

CHAIR JOHNSON: Uh-huh.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: ... statute. It, it's very clearly defined. And, you know, we have the
ALISH ratings already and, and so it's not going to be that difficult as far as ... all the soils are rated
already, their soil maps that exist. So ... but I'm not sure that there may be other criteria as far as water
availability and that kind of thing. But I think that we need to look at it, Madam Chair, in, in, you know,
working on a definition.
CHAIR JOHNSON: I, I agree and I think that at this point in time what I will do is I will provide that
information to you. The Chair did check on availability for let's say not adjourning the meeting, but
recessing the meeting to continue. However, in light of the direction that you basically are saying that
you wish to go, which would be to actually have legislation before you that you would consider,
Members, do you want the Chair to work with the agricultural committee and also the tax people as well
as staff to draft some basic legislation? It may not address all the concerns, but to come up with
categories and classifications so that you have something to consider?
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Yeah, Madam Chair?
CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: You knovy, rather than going to a full-blown ordinance right off the bat. ..
CHAIR JOHNSON: Dh-huh.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: ...you know, maybe what you could present to us is kind of an outline ...
CHAIR JOHNSON: Uh-huh.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: ...with some bullet points and then we can ...you know, because I think they have
some points in the materials that they gave us that could be incorporated, but at least have it
the
... vu.uu~ so you could take
outline and then
ordinance. But rather
go through
you
to go w..u,-".......u .

TAVARES: ...
we get
points
and we can agree on. I
make it a lot easier to draft that legislation, and I think that would expedite
process.

it

CHAIR JOHNSON: Yeah. And, and actually I just wanted to check with staff too that because we don't have
anything of that sort before us in this particular binder right now and because we are ... really, I think it's
only fair for people to understand what we're going to review, staff, would .. .it, it really should be
reposted, we should not continue on? Is that correct?
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MR. RAATZ: Thank you, Madam Chair. Yeah. If the intentions of the--(NOTE: He cleared his throat.)
excuse me--of the Committee are to deliberate on an actual piece of legislation, our guidance would be
to have the bill specifically posted on a meeting agenda.
CHAIR JOHNSON: And that would go for a draft as well, Members. So, I think it's more appropriate to give
the community a chance to look at it and to give the Chair a little bit of time so that we can craft
something. I may check--I know that Ms. Tavares had been working with the agricultural community,
too, on the ... basically some of the definitions and in the Ag park. I am more than happy to work on
some type of outline just for your consideration as well as bring forward the missing components that
were outlined in the meeting today. Member Anderson?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yeah. I think we need more information before we dive into any kind of
legislation, although an outline would be nice to start from, but we do still have four months. We've got
November, December, January, February before budget starts. So, I think there's plenty of time to--this
is, as Ms. Tavares said, and I remember how everyone struggled in trying to get a definition for Ag
when we were doing the Ag ordinance; and we came up with one, but it's pretty simple and it doesn't
necessarily apply to all the uses that we're looking at right now. So, I, I think we have time and, and if
we get the information, it might broaden our perspective on, on what we're ...urn ...faced with.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Right. And, and my concern was more that when the General Plan Advisory Committee
is actually going to begin their work, that it would be really helpful, at least from my perspective, to give
them some kind of guideline too as to what the Council believes is appropriate definition of agriculture,
and that may be something that's a little bit different from current and existing laws or ordinances. So,
Members, if you have no objections, what I will do then is I'll work with staff. I will work with the Ag
committee members who worked on the definition, as well as Corporation Counsel to corne up with
some kind of preliminary outline so that at least you have something to consider, and then hopefully
we'll be able to give Ms. Araki-Regan some guidance too. And I think that there's some other benefits
that may be available in terms of maybe Committee participation. So, I will try to find some kind of a
role
an ordinance that it's not just always corning back to the
everything so
there
start
@ :58 a.
. . agricultural
I

to

MEMBERS
NO OBJECTIONS. (PRESENT: ANDERSON, CARROLL,
JOHNSON, MATEO, AND TAVARES)
ACTION:

DEFER.

CHAIR JOHNSON: I would like to wish Ms. Tavares a happy birthday, and we won't say which one.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: ... (chuckled) ...
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CHAIR JOHNSON: So-COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Another year younger.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes. Yes. Like a fine wine, aging gracefully. Member Tavares?
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Yes, thank you for the best wishes and I tell people it's the 50th anniversary of my
13th birthday.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: ... (chuckled) ...
CHAIR JOHNSON: So, thank you. Thank you, Members, for your participation; and happy birthday,
Councilmember Tavares. Thank you very much, Members, and also ...um ... staff and our resource
people as well. And thank you to the agricultural committee that did a lot of hard work, and I'm sorry
we ...we didn't get perhaps into as much of this as we should have, but I think at least it's a beginning
point so that we know we have a lot of work left to do. So, Members, with no further ado, we will
accept all of the things that we've received into the record, and I will do my best to get you what you
asked for. Thank you.
And this meeting of the--I had to look at the date; it's a blur--this meeting of the Parks and Economic
Development Committee of October 5th is adjourned. . .. (gavel) . ..

ADJOURN: 12:00 p.m.

BY:

Transcribed
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